SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 2nd JULY 2019 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr A Anderson, Cllr J Smith, and Cllr J Holder
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr J Gamble, District Cllr S Patel and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: District Councillor Steve Patel advised that the Chief Constable will be visiting the District Council and asked if there were any issues that the Parish Council wanted to raise.  Concern was raised about the lack of front line staff and beat officers.  This will be reported back by Cllr Patel.
Mr John Gamble came to report that the Scouts have now raised £200k for their new Scout Hut and work to remove their old hut will commence in August. The new hut will be craned into position in September when the car park and Park Place will be blocked for access.  The Montessori School will be advised.  (Action – Clerk)  There will be no Beer Festival this year.  The Scouts have been using the water supply from the allotments which the Parish Council have been paying for.  For the water authority to install a new meter/supply would cost the Scouts over £4,000 so it was agreed that they would install their own meter to read the amount of water used which can then be recharged by the Parish Council. District Councillor Patel asked what heating system will be used which Mr Gamble agreed to report back on.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr L Hungin.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the June meeting were approved by Cllr Hughes and Cllr Norton.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· It was agreed that a limited liability sign is required at all three entrances to Green Meadow.  The wording was agreed. The final design will be circulated and then ordered with a sign maker.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· Cllr Holder was thanked for replacing the tie wraps on the top bar over the swings to stop birds landing.  
· Rubber matting will be installed between the boot brushes and Recreation Ground car park.   (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· The Pavilion risk inspection report will be reviewed at the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 

· A quotation had been received for a fixed wiring test of the Pavilion.  An alternative quotation will be sought.  (Action – Clerk) 
· Contact will be made with Earthworks Volunteer group to assist with maintenance in Green Wood.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· The items unearthed in the Allotment clearance work have been removed. 
· The tap cover by the cricket square is still proving difficult to use and requires further clearance.  (Action – Cllr Anderson).
· The CCTV has been serviced but there is a problem with the broadband.  BT will be contacted  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
·  It had been confirmed that cricket will not be returning to the Recreation Ground so the extra mowing will be stopped and the posts removed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
· A quotation was approved to crown lift the cherry tree in Jubilee Walk which was blocking the light from the streetlight.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· The new bench at the Recreation Ground has shown signs of flaking.  The manufacturer, Earth Anchors advised that flaking can happen with Forest-Saver material, which is recycled entirely from post industrial waste.  They stated that it will not get any worse and will not develop and that loose parts can be pulled off or cut away. 
· Anti-vandal paint has been reapplied to the Pavilion and shed roofs.  A new sign was also installed. 
· A further quotation of £5,939.75 had now been received for the reinstatement of the electricity supply for the streetlight in Long Grove which was removed following a road traffic accident.   The quotation will be sent to the insurance company.  (Action – Clerk)
· Following a quotation the arboriculturist recommended by Bucks, Berks, Oxon Wildlife Trust (BBOWT), Mr N Dunbar, will carry out the annual tree survey in approximately two weeks.  The date to be confirmed.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
· The football penalty area will be reseeded this week.
· Rats have been discovered at the rear of the Pavilion and a Pest Control company will be dealing with the issue over four visits.  
· It was reported that sadly conifers/plants have now been stolen from the plant boxes on all three entrances to the village.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Hughes will conduct the July inspection.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:    The Health and Safety inspection list had been updated and circulated.  
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
V. Correspondence:  
· The Chairman had sent a letter in response to the Internal Auditor report.
· A letter has been sent to HMRC asking why the Jubilee Hall return was for £5,235.22 but the council were only reimbursed for £1,972.45.
· A letter had been received from a resident who was concerned about householders placing large rocks or stones on the grass verge near the narrow/single lane in Bottom Lane just below the junction with Orchard Road.  The Local Area Technician advised these rocks or logs are put on highway verges at the risk of the resident responsible, therefore liable under their house insurance regarding future claims by either pedestrians or motorists or both. The LAT will be asked to contact the residents directly.  (Action – Clerk)
· A resident advised that the youths had broken glass on the Recreation Ground although they hadn’t caused a disturbance.  The CCTV will be checked.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
· A quotation had been received from Kompan for £667 plus VAT to replace the bearing in the Multi-spinner in Green Meadow which was approved. (Action – Clerk)

· A quotation had been received from Amersham Town Council for £392.50 to weed kill, rotovate and sow an area with wildflower seed on the large grass verge at the junction of Bottom Lane and Longbottom Lane.  Following a concern about watering it was agreed to plan to carry out the work in spring 2020.  Possible funding from Seer Green Gardeners and other groups will be investigated.  (Action – Cllr Smith, Cllr Holder)
· Seer Green United had asked for a reduction in their rates but Cllr Anderson advised that their U12 might now need to use the Recreation Ground.  They also asked if they could change the layout of the pitches and bring movable metal goal posts which would be chained together and stored near the cricket nets. The storage of these goals will be trialled for a season and they will be advised that they need to include them on their insurance.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
      £4,893.83
Income received:-




   
         £205.30

The closing bank balances at 30th June 2019 totalled:-            £66,690.27
A quotation for further holly clearance in Green Wood for £490.00 plus VAT was approved to be carried out this autumn/winter.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. 
Permitted

PL/19/1423/FA
Honeycomb House, 38A Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW

Loft Conversion with rear dormer and side roof lights

PL/19/1362/FA
To The Rear Of Fronting Bottom Lane, 24 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ
Erection of a new dwelling.
PL/19/1233/FA
Land Adjacent To 24 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Detached dwelling with integral garage.

PL/19/1224/FA
Cherrygarth 41 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Demolition of an existing outbuilding and construction of a new outbuilding to provide a residential annexe ancillary to the use of the main house.

PL/19/1202/FA
Rawlings Farm Rawlings Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RQ

Demolition of existing detached pool house and 2 no. garages. Erection of new detached ancillary outbuilding to house a pool and triple garage, with accommodation over.

Refused

PL/19/1265/FA
32 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Single storey front infill extension and changes to garage into habitable accommodation including a front canopy, new main roof to allow for loft conversion. Erection of a new detached garage.

VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. chairman’s community award:  Following many nominations the Chairman presented her Community Award to Mr Ian Hawes in recognition of his outstanding contribution to Seer Green, the school, churches, youth club, holiday club, the parish council and village residents over many years.  Recently this included the truly poignant and thought provoking display of wooden soldiers that Mr Hawes produced to commemorate the 100th Anniversary of the end of WW1.  
ii. chiltern and south bucks local plan 2036 consultation:  The Local Plan had been studied and although there was no new building identified for Seer Green and it was not included in any of the preferred sites there were a number of significant references to consider including: Jordans would be removed from the green belt to permit limited development; the effects of the proposal to build 1,600 houses in and around Wilton Park and the A355; that Footpaths 17 and 44 upgraded to cycleways (but these paths only go to Beaconsfield, not Seer Green); the A40/Potkiln Lane Junction would be signalised; capacity improvements at the A355/Longbottom Lane/Ledborough Lane junction; a new school within Wilton Park.  It was agreed to write a letter to support the signal to be introduced at the Potkiln Lane junction, to question the ramifications of the possible increased use of Seer Green Station as a suitable station for Wilton Park and for the details of the proposals for the improvements at the A355/Longbottom Lane/Ledborough Lane junction. (Action – Cllr Norton)  The documents for the Community Infrastructure Levy were difficult to determine.
iii. village amenities consultation:  It was agreed to draft a consultation that covered the facilities on offer in Green Meadow and the Recreation Ground to determine what would be beneficial and appreciated by the village.  The draft consultation which will include the proposed idea of a tennis court at the Recreation Ground will be brought to the next meeting for discussion.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Smith, Cllr Thomas and Cllr Hungin)
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: No items were raised.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  The hedge on the corner of Long Grove and Orchard Road needs cutting back.  The landowner will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)  The blackthorn is starting to encroach on the Recreation Ground and will be inspected.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Anderson)  
X.
information items: None.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 3rd September 2019, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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